S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 11th June 2013 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr A Evans, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mr B Clapham, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Mr D Gerrard, Ms D Scott, Mr D Steward-Brown, Rev D Tate, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
APOLOGIES: Borough Councillors: Mrs E Nockolds and Mr N Daubney.

County Councillor: Mr Jason Law

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 14th May 2013, with one minor amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Narborough, seconded by Mr Evans, with four abstentions all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks both declared an Interest as they are Allotment tenants. 
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present.  
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
County Councillor Law: No report received. 
Borough Councillor Daubney: No report received. 
Borough Councillor Nockolds: No report received.

REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough informed members that a meeting had been held on 5th June 2013, and confirmed that the minutes had been circulated.
Village Hall: Mr Narborough referred to the minutes and stated that in response to the Structural Survey Report Conclusions produced by Mr Bob Murray, Mrs Cornwell had contacted Mr Pemberton to provide quotes for the various items. Mrs Cornwell said that she had looked around the Village Hall with Mr Pemberton and it was said that some of the external cracks go through to the interior walls. Mr Narborough circulated a series of photographs of the various items of concern. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that a quote had been received for £1,960 +VAT. (It was said that £1,060 of the quote was for coping stones and scaffolding at the Committee Room end of the Village Hall. 
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Comment was made regarding the damp patches in the Gents Toilets. Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr Murray is on holiday at present, however upon his return, he will look at the patches to ascertain whether they are a current problem or an issue from the past. 

Mr Narborough read through the quote provided by Mr Pemberton, it was acknowledged that there is a lot of work, however it was confirmed that further quotes would need to be obtained. After discussion it was agreed that advice should be sought from Mr Murray before proceeding further. 

Members enquired about Item 6 – Extend the roof truss bracing to butt up against the gable walls firmly to provide adequate restraint. Members were shown photographs of the roof trusses and they were concerned that the problem had not been picked up before. 
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had contacted Mr Dave Highton at the Borough Councils Building Control. Mr Highton confirmed that upon completion of the roof repairs, Building Control were happy the repairs had been carried out correctly. It was also confirmed that the Structural Engineer, Mr John Setchell was also happy with the work. 

After discussion, members felt that Mr Murray should be contacted upon his return from holiday. It was felt that he should be asked for more information regarding the situation. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would also endeavour to contact Mr Philip Gurr, the Architect for his thoughts.
(Clerks Note: Philip Gurr gave advice and said to contact Mr Bob Murray to find out what we had to do, was the work essential and how much this should cost).

Mr Smallwood spoke regarding a comment within the minutes, stating that the Village Hall is currently running at a deficit. Mr Jordan assured members that that this is simply due to the payment of a few one off bills, such as the trade bin and licences. Mr Jordan confirmed that the situation would correct itself as the year progresses.

Parish Office: Mr Narborough informed members that a Structural Survey had also been carried out at the Parish Office. Mr Narborough referred to the Report Conclusions produced by Mr Murray and confirmed that a quote had been received from Mr Pemberton to carry out Item 1 – Replacement of mortar fillets to cut roof tiles in valleys. He stated that the quote was for £410.00. After discussion, members felt that Mr Murray should be asked for more information regarding the situation.
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Refund of Deposit: Mr Narborough spoke regarding a letter which had been received from a lady requesting the refund of a £50 deposit paid for a Village Hall booking. It was explained that the Village Hall had been booked in December 2012 for an event to be held on 25th August 2013. The lady had written into the Parish Office requesting a refund as her plans had changed.

It was explained that on the booking form it clearly states that the deposit is non-refundable. Mr Narborough proposed that the refund should not be allowed; this was seconded by Mr Williamson and unanimously agreed. 

Pyracantha Hedge: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Pyracantha hedge on the entrance bank of the Village Hall; it was explained that the grass cutting contractors had been strimming too close to the plants causing damage. It had been suggested that if a strip of grass was cut away along the fence, there would be no need for the grass cutting contractors to strim quite so close.

After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that a strip is cut alongside the Pyracantha hedge; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with one abstention, all other members were in favour.

Mrs Gotts said she would put this to South Wootton in Bloom, who may be happy to do the work and remove any weeds as necessary.

Allotments:  Mrs Kirby informed members that an Allotment inspection had been carried out recently and 12 letters had been issued to Allotment Tenants, requesting either a general tidy up or to request that plots are fully cultivated. A re-inspection took place on 9th June 2013. Mrs Kirby confirmed that as a result of the letters, three tenants had given up and two tenants had been given notice to quit.
Quote for Clearing of Rubbish: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the corners of the Allotments and stated that over a period of time rubbish and soil had accumulated. 
Mr Narborough informed members that he had obtained a quote from Garrod Groundwork’s to clear the corners. It was explained that to remove and tip approximately 15 tonnes of rubbish the cost would be £500. 
Mr Narborough stated that the topsoil which has accumulated in the corner near to ASDA would be moved by Mr Garrod and spread onto Plot 8, which has been badly flooded in the past.
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Mrs Cornwell confirmed that there are sufficient funds within the Allotment Fund to carry out the work. After brief discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that Garrod Groundworks should carry out the work to remove and tip all the rubbish and soil deposited in the corners of the Allotments; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with two abstentions, all other members were in favour. 
The Green, Generator and Leaf Blower: Mrs Cornwell explained that in the past the Parish Council had owned a generator. She informed members that the last generator had been purchased from Lidl supermarket and after a length of time had stopped working.

It was said that both Mr Plummer and Mr Bird would benefit from having access to a generator as it would make certain jobs such as the sanding and repair of benches easier. 

Mr Narborough explained that a simple Generator, adequate for its purpose could be purchased from Screwfix for £119.99. Mrs Cornwell said that after further investigations a JCB model could be purchased for the same price with a five year guarantee. It was also said that R&B Turf and Groundcare had been contacted for advice. Mrs Cornwell stated that she was informed that either of the models would be suitable, however R&B had informed her that they had a client who was wishing to sell a second hand Honda model for £280 (£600 new).

Comment was made that Honda is a reliable make, parts are readily available and they can be simply repaired if things go wrong.

After further brief discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council purchase a JCB generator, for 119.99, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson. Mr Narborough wished to make an amendment to the proposal and proposed that the Parish Council purchase the Honda model via R&B, this was seconded by Mrs Banks, with six members in favour and seven members against, the original proposal was voted upon. With eight members in favour of purchasing the JCB generator, five members against and two abstentions, the proposal was carried.
Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the purchase of a Leaf Blower; it was felt that this would also benefit the Parish, as it could be used to clear footpaths after strimming as well as with leaf collection in the Churchyard and Cemetery. Mrs Cornwell stated that a suitable leaf blower could be purchased for £185.99.
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Comment was made that the leaf blower should also have a vacuum facility to suck up the leaves. Mrs Albinson proposed that the Parish Council purchases a Leaf blower; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister. Mr Jordan wished to make an amendment to the proposal and proposed that subject to cost a Leaf blower/ vacuum should be purchased, this was seconded by Mr Price, with two members against the proposal; all other members were in favour. 
St Mary’s Churchyard, Request from the Church re Funding: Mr Narborough referred members to a circulated letter from the Churchwarden, Dr Jonathan Dossetor. He explained that the Arch Deacon had written to Dr Dossetor requesting that the Churchyard be tidied up. It was said that some tidying up of broken concrete had already taken place, at a cost of £300, however the remaining work has been quoted at £1,000. 

Members were concerned that the Parish Council had not been contacted at the beginning, as jobs of that size require three quotes obtaining.

Comment was made that whilst the Church had gone the wrong way about the matter, the Parish Council was indeed responsible for the Churchyard. After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that £500 should be contributed towards the residual costs; this was seconded by Mrs Gotts. Mr Jordan wished to make an amendment to the proposal and proposed that £500 should be contributed, however it should be taken from the Church Wall Repair Fund, this was seconded by Mr Narborough, with three members in favour, ten against and two abstentions, the original proposal was voted upon. With ten members in favour of contributing £500 towards the residual costs, three members against and two abstentions, the proposal was carried.
Members asked when the remaining repairs would be carried out on the Churchyard Wall. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Architect, Mr Richard Waite is due to look at the wall. She stated that the work would start after he has been.
Church Lane/Hall Lane Cycle Path: Request for litter bin: Mr Narborough explained that a request for a litter bin had been received from a lady who regularly uses the Cycle path. After brief discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council purchase a small litter bin; this was seconded by Mr Williamson and unanimously agreed.
Flower Meadow Grass Cutting Costs: Mr Narborough confirmed that a quote for £130 had been received from Country Grounds Maintenance to cut the Flower Meadow at the rear of the Parish Office in August. Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should ask CGM to cut the meadow in August at a cost of £130; this was seconded by Mrs Gotts and unanimously agreed.
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Comment was made that the hay could perhaps be given to someone local who has a horse.

Wootton Park: Mr Narborough informed members that the AGM had gone well. He confirmed that there is currently no Chairman, however stated that he had been voted as Vice Chairman. 

Mr Narborough confirmed that repairs to the Car Park had been agreed. He stated that two quotes for the work had been received and a third was still awaited. Mr Narborough confirmed that £1,300 would be coming from the Wootton Park Association with South Wootton and North Wootton Parish Councils paying the remaining balance of £875.  

Apprentice: Mrs Cornwell informed members of the current situation regarding the employment of an Apprentice. She confirmed that she had met Mrs Janet Flood from the Personnel Department at the Borough Council. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had given a copy of the job description and the person specification to Mr Price, Mr Jordan and Mr Smallwood.

Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council accepts the Job Description and the Person Specification, this was seconded by Mr Jordan, with one abstention, all other members were in favour. 
Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that the next Finance Committee Meeting would be held on Thursday 4th July 2013.

Planning – Mr Evans confirmed that everything was as per the circulated minutes. 
Mr Price spoke regarding the Project Group and confirmed that progress was being made.  He said that members have been working through the Policies and that the production of the Neighbourhood Plan is still on track and the Draft Plan should be ready by October 2013. 

Comment was made that any money due from the Community Infrastructure Levy would be paid to the Borough Council and then it would be passed to the Parish Council.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that no further information had been received regarding the possibility of a crossing at Castle Rising Road.

Members spoke regarding the poor state of the grass verges. It was said that there are areas all over the Parish which have not been cut. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had reported the situation to Nathan Johnson at the Borough Council. She hoped to have an explanation in due course.
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Members enquired regarding the resurfacing of the footpaths along Castle Rising Road. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that work would commence towards the end of July 2013. 
(Clerk’s Note: After investigation, it has been confirmed that the forthcoming footway works on the C76 Castle Rising Road from Wootton Gap junction, north to just south of Priory Lane will commence on or shortly after the 29 July 2013. It was also confirmed that a temporary road closure will be implemented for the first 2 weeks of the scheme with the remainder of the works being carried out under temporary traffic signals. Traffic will be diverted via the A149 & A148 as opposed to North Wootton, Nursery Lane and vice versa).
Mr Evans informed members that further correspondence had been received from the Planning Inspectorate regarding the Application by National Grid Electricity Transmission plc for the proposed Kings Lynn B Power Station Connection. Mr Evans said that the document included a series of questions which needed answering before permission could be granted. 

Mr Evans stated that there was no particular impact on the residents of South Wootton. 

Comment was made regarding the Proposed Waste Incinerator, it was said that recommendations are being made to Cabinet regarding the costs involved with cancelling the order.

Members were informed that after investigations, many of the Bus Stop flags have been replaced. It was said that the buses may change from Norfolk Green to First. 

Finally, it was confirmed that the Parish Council is still awaiting the outcome of the Grant Application made for footway lighting under the Parish Partnerships Scheme. 
Policy – Mr Smallwood confirmed that no meeting had been held. 
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:
Infant School – See attached Report. 
Junior School – Mr Smallwood informed members that a Governors meeting had been held. He stated that that staffing issues had been discussed.
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Wootton Park – Mr Narborough confirmed that the AGM had been held, and the minutes had been circulated. He informed members that a meeting had taken place at the Pavilion with the Roofing Contractor and confirmed that a quote had been received for safety fencing to be erected around the Pavilion whilst the work 
is carried out. Mr Narborough confirmed that the safety fencing would be paid for out of the Wootton Park Association Funds. 

Mr Narborough was pleased to report that the Skate Park is due to be installed next week.

Members commented regarding the Wootton Park Minutes and said that the new Secretary had done a good job. It was confirmed that the position of Chairman is still available.

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts confirmed that everything was as per the minutes. She said that all items mentioned within the Minutes had now been completed. 

Mrs Gotts confirmed that the judges would be coming on 11th July 2013 at 2pm.

Mrs Gotts said that the Open Gardens event would be taking place on the weekend of 22nd and 23rd June 2013 and tickets would be on sale in the Parish Office Meeting room. It was said that eight gardens around the Parish would be open and when tickets are purchased, visitors will be given five free raffle tickets to win a bottle of Champagne, kindly donated by Tesco.

Mr Price commented regarding the flower displays and said that in the future, more emphasis could be given to colour co-ordination. He said that possibly different colours could be used each year. 
Mrs Gotts noted the comment, however stated that many of the plants are given to them from the Borough Council.

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Balcony Baskets at the Parish Office. She said that they looked lovely and wished to thank the South Wootton in Bloom team for their work. Special thanks were given to Stella and Nolan Mills for planting and erecting the baskets.

Finally, Mrs Albinson spoke regarding the Open Gardens event and asked if any members had any spare plants which could be sold to raise additional funds. She said that any donations of plants could be left at her house.
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CORRESPONDENCE – As per circulated list.
NCC

              -   The Willows–Cabinet Scrutiny Committee

    “

                   
        Recommendations to Cabinet

Gaywood Valley
   -    Chalk Rivers Project Newsletter


    “

NALC


   -    Weekly Update




    “

· Initial Training Sessions



    “
· Rospa Play safety Course



    “

NCC


   -    New Administration Approach for Adult Education   “

· Countrywide Carer Support Service


    “

W N Sports Council
   -    Annual Meeting 20.6.13



    “




        Rural Festival of Sport 3rd-31st May 2014

    “
Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding a request which had been received via Mr David Gerrard from Mr Howard Moore. The request was to seek approval to erect a banner on the fence at Low Road. She said that the banner would be promoting the MacMillan Annual Picnic on 22nd June 2013 at Castle Rising Castle. She confirmed that the banner would be advertising a Jazz Concert to be held in the evening.
After brief discussion, Mr Gerrard proposed that the banner should be erected; this was seconded by Mr Clapham and unanimously agreed.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would send an email to Mr Moore to inform him of the decision. 
Finally Mrs Cornwell referred to a request which had been received from Mrs Gerrard regarding holding a Garden Organics stall at the Open Gardens event. She said that Mrs Gerrard hopes to provide a display promoting the Master Composting Programme. After brief discussion, it was felt that the best position for the stall would be at the Parish Office Meeting Room. Mr Jordan proposed that Mrs Gerrard could have a Garden Organics stall; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour. 
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would send an email to Mrs Gerrard to inform her of the decision. 
ACCOUNTS – as per circulated list agreed and approved, plus:-

067
NWPC       


Share of Grass Mowing     
           224.76
068
Lawn-Boy


Mower Repairs


  92.06
069
ECS Computers Limited
On-line Back up


    6.41
070
Safe Water Solutions
Legionella Testing W Park
           123.71
071
Roythorne & Son

Fuel May



  48.50
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072
E-On



Street Lighting Supply May

616.97
073
Sandringham Saw Mill
Wood for Bench Repairs

  20.40
074
K & M Lighting

Street Lighting Maintenance
441.00
075
CGM



Grass Cutting – May

431.64
Bank balances as at 31.5.2013
Community Account
      62,037.06
Stepsaver a/c
      13,814.62  
Treasury Deposit                                             190,000.00
Total                                                             £ 265,851.68
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.35pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 9th July 2013, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
9th July 2013                                                                                          Chairman
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